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PUBLIC HEARING ON THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR THE 2011-12 SCHOOL YEAR

President Slayton opened the Hearing at 7:07 pm.

Mr. Phelan reviewed the status of the proposed budget. Mr. Phelan then briefly reviewed the various iterations of the budget as it was developed. Noting that the increase in the tax levy is the lowest since 1998-1999, Mr. Phelan observed that the proposed budget reflects the Board’s hard work in containing costs and controlling the tax levy. One elementary classroom teaching position has been held over in the Elementary School. Enrollment will be monitored, especially in grades K and 5, and a determination will be made as to where the assignment of this position would provide the greatest benefit. The proposed budget also includes the restoration of field trips, provides an additional computer cart, increases the hours for a specialist from BOCES for technology integration, and provides for more technology repair time. 
The comparison of budget-to-budget increases in the administrative, capital and program components of the budget reflects the savings from the ten retirements, which totaled almost a half-million dollars and is the basis for the smaller percentage increase in the program component. The true value tax rate is 3.65% but individual taxes will reflect the equalization rates in their respective communities. Mr. Phelan concluded with a review of the two propositions on the ballot.

There being no comments from the public, President Slayton declared the Hearing closed at 7:18 pm and advised that the Regular Meeting would begin at 7:30 pm. 
****************

Regular Meeting

1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the April 26, 2011 Regular Meeting*

VOTE: 4 AYE (Hatter, Fleischhauer, Burns, Cascio); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSENT; 3 ABSTAIN (Slayton, Rich, Vallas)
3.0
Public Comment

None
4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Principals’ Reports

CLS – Mr. Kemnitzer reported for Mr. King who is spending the evening with his family following the birth of his son. The CLS Pride Chain continues to grow and the current theme is “responsibility.” The students are demonstrating responsibility by remembering their assignment books, being available for learning throughout the day, and other actions. The Bus Driver Appreciation breakfast has been moved to June. As part of the Eco-Initiative, CLS will be finding ways to cut down on power usage. The 5th Grade visited Dia Beacon. The ELA assessments for Grades 3-5 were administered last week.  This week the Math assessments will be given, and the Science assessments for Grade 4 will be given in June. Special Friends Day is scheduled for May 27. Field Days will be June 10 and June 14.

Mrs. Cascio reported that when she volunteers at CLS with her therapy dog, she has seen how excited the students are about the Pride Chain and anxious to explain how the Chain is constructed and which links they earned. Mrs. Cascio noted that discussing the Chain with the students has provided an opportunity to really get engaged in conversation with them about what is different now and how they would change things. 

BMS – Mr. Kemnitzer reported that on April 29, a group of Bard students provided a presentation to BMS students about the responsible use of technology and shared personal stories of their own online experiences. The information the Bard students shared reinforced what the BMS faculty have talked about with their students, but the information can have a greater impact coming from students who, although older, are seen more as “peers” than adults. 
Mr. Frischknecht is working with a group of students who will be producing a documentary on the Hucklebush line, a railroad that existed many years ago that serviced Rhinebeck. The documentary will be their entry in a competition sponsored by the New York State Archives and will include interviews with four individuals in the village who were alive at the time the railroad operated. Assistance is being provided by members of the Rhinebeck Historical Society, Mike Frazier and David Miller. The 7th Grade students are working on their living history projects, researching historical individuals or a character who represents a group or a hero. The students create a profile of the individuals they have chosen and present the material in character. This year, the students are using an Internet 
resource, Ed Modo, to post and react to each other’s profiles with their communications done in character. Among the characters who have been chosen is Lewis Hein, who was known for his photos of child labor practices that led to reforming child labor laws. 
Water Days will take place over the course of six days in the next two weeks. The stream study of Landsman Kill will be included in the District’s Eco Report Card. Students are now working on developing their own version of Romeo and Juliet which they will present to the 5th Grade class at CLS on June 13. Among the other activities upcoming are: 1) a return of the Reiku potter; 2) a field trip to the New York Philharmonic; 3) Spring Concerts; 4) display of BMS student art at Montgomery Row; and  5) the second annual Top Chef competition.
RHS – Dr. Davenport reported that the High School is preparing to administer an alumni survey, with the help of Mr. Kreps and with funding from a federal grant. The High School with partner with an outside firm to survey the last five graduating classes and the data will be used to assess how well the District prepares students for success in college and the workplace. In the Social Studies Department, the US History Honors class will be replaced with an AP History and Government class, which is a college-level course. In the English Department, the AP English students were challenged to a sentence diagramming competition with students at Trinity College. The competition was held via Skype. The Rhinebeck students won 68 – 35. 
Senior Art students are displaying their work in the presentation cases in the hallway. The creations are based on the students’ learning about the work of Sol Lewitt. BMS and RHS hosted the NYSSMA solo competition on April 29 with the help of 40 student volunteers. This weekend is the 4th Annual Maggie O’Malley Friendship Tournament. The prom will take place on May 21. SADD is sponsoring a pre-prom meeting that will feature a Victim Impact speaker from Stop DWI. Academic Awards will be presented June 6, Athletic Awards will be June 8 and Commencement will be Saturday, June 25th.
4.2
Board Committee Reports*
Finance: President Slayton reported that Mr. Burnell had briefed the Committee on budget transfers, the cafeteria Point of Sale program and the Building Use fee schedule. President Slayton described the fee schedule as very comprehensive and noted that it addresses the concerns that have been discussed, including coverage for the use of fields and the cafeterias. After refinement, the schedule will be presented again to the Finance Committee and reviewed by the Policy Committee. 

A brief discussion followed that covered the following points: 1) a wide range of schedules in force in other districts was reviewed and the 
Rhinebeck plan was crafted to be somewhere between the very restrictive and the very encouraging; 2) per the Intermunicipal Agreement, the Town’s use of RCSD facilities without charge will be built into the schedule; 3) in general, not-for-profit entities will be charged only to cover District costs, while for-profit entities will be charged a fee; and 4) the likelihood of the Rhinebeck Performing Arts facility posing significant competition for fee-paying groups is probably small since they use their facility so much for their own practices and performances.
Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that she and Mr. Phelan met to discusses the signs in the Village congratulating the Graduates as well as the video that will be posted on the District’s website and on PANDA. The video is a great introduction to the District for people who are thinking of moving here so it will be left on the website.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Vallas reported that the Rhinebeck Science Foundation held a fabulous event the prior Saturday and he looks forward to reporting how much they were able to raise to support more projects in the District.

Mr. Phelan reported that Dr. Davenport had visited the Rhinebeck Rotary as a speaker the previous week. He represented the District and High School very well and fielded a lot of question about the programs happening here. 
5.2
Old Business

None
5.3 Public Comment

None

5.4
Other

Mr. Vallas commented on the use of Facebook as a learning tool and suggested that perhaps the Curriculum Committee and Messrs. Phelan and Kreps could investigate the Khan Academy. The Academy is a Facebook-based Internet site with a wide array of curricula, including foreign languages. The founder, Mr. Kahn, spoke at the TED Conference. Mr. Vallas understands that there are public schools in California that are linking up with this site and it is free.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Report (General Fund, March 2011).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Sarah Sterner as Girls Varsity Crew Coach, effective May 16, 2011.
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the schedule of Staff Pay dates for the 2011-2012 school year. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT
MOTION CARRIED

6.2 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the list of Poll Inspectors and Chairperson as submitted, and to give the District Clerk permission to fill additional positions as necessary.* 
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve as a final reading the adoption of modifications to Board Policy 1222 – Relations With Support Organizations.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.4  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the leave request from Pamela Kalliche, having commenced on October 12, 2011, extended first to February 28, 2011, then extended thereafter to April 29, 2011, such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave, now scheduled to conclude on June 24, 2011.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the appointment of Anne Pingpank as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, such appointment having commenced on October 14, 2010, extended first to February 28, 2011, then extended thereafter to April 29, 2011, now scheduled to conclude on June 23, 2011, at the pleasure of the 
Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA ($55,151 at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the extended leave of absence granted to Pamela Kalliche, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a donation of $26,528.57 from the Friends of the Whale Watch to defray expenses relating to the 5th Grade field trips to Cape Cod for two classes (Younger and West) on June 7-9, 2011, and for two classes (Menconeri and Collins) on June 8-10, 2011.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.7
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to increase the part-time (.8 FTE) Speech teacher position to full-time (1.0 FTE), to increase Helen Mozes-Steckman’s current .8 FTE appointment to full- time  (1.0 FTE), and to approve her three-year probationary appointment to that position, assigned to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective September 1, 2011, in the tenure area of Remedial Speech, at a salary of Step 23 MA+30+4 ($108,103), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.8  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to establish the part-time position of .5 FTE Speech teacher and to appoint Christine Cassai to that position, assigned to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, at the pleasure of the Board of Education, for the 2011-12 school year.  This appointment is effective September 1, 2011, at a salary of Step 1 MA+30+8 ($58,782), $29,391 pro-rated, in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-11.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2010-11 school tax bill refund totaling $2,451.62 in reduction adjustments and to make appropriate refund to the property owner from the current year.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve 2010-11 budget transfers in accordance with Board of Education Policy #6150, effective April 30, 2011. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.11 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Cascio); 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session

There being no business before the Board requiring Executive Session, President Slayton called for a Motion to adjourn.
8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 8:12 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

